

# FAIRBANKS CITY COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING MINUTES, JANUARY 29, 2018 FAIRBANKS CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS 800 CUSHMAN STREET, FAIRBANKS, ALASKA

The City Council convened at 7:00 p.m. on the above date, following a 6:00 p.m. Work Session for the Permanent Fund Annual Report, to conduct a Regular Meeting of the Fairbanks City Council at the City Council Chambers, 800 Cushman Street, Fairbanks, Alaska, with Mayor Jim Matherly presiding and with the following Council Members in attendance:

Council Members Present:

Joy Huntington, Seat A June Rogers, Seat B Valerie Therrien, Seat C Jonathan Bagwill, Seat D Jerry Cleworth, Seat E David Pruhs, Seat F

Absent:

None

Also Present:

Paul Ewers, City Attorney
D. Danyielle Snider, City Clerk
Mike Meeks, Chief of Staff

Carmen Randle, Chief Financial Officer

Christina Rowlett, HR Admin

Ron Templeton, Assistant Fire Chief

Keith Berrien, Firefighter

City Clerk Danyielle Snider read aloud the Mission Statement of the City of Fairbanks.

## INVOCATION

The Invocation was given by City Clerk Danyielle Snider.

## **FLAG SALUTATION**

Mayor Matherly asked Ms. Huntington to lead the Flag Salutation.

## CEREMONIAL MATTERS

Mayor Matherly called firefighter Keith Berrien forward and presented him with a gold pan; he thanked him for his 27 years of service to the City of Fairbanks. Mayor Matherly spoke to Mr. Berrien's contributions to the Fairbanks Fire Department (FFD) and to the City of Fairbanks. He asked everyone to give Mr. Berrien a round of applause in appreciation of his dedicated service.

#### CITIZENS' COMMENTS ON CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS

Mayor Matherly called for Public Testimony and, hearing none, declared Public Testimony closed.

## APPROVAL OF AGENDA AND CONSENT AGENDA

Mr. Pruhs, seconded by Ms. Huntington, moved to APPROVE the Agenda and Consent Agenda.

Mr. Cleworth pulled Resolution No. 4820 and the Memo Regarding City Fire Department Manning and Mutual Aid from the Consent Agenda.

Mr. Pruhs pulled Resolution No. 4822 from the Consent Agenda.

Mayor Matherly called for objection and, hearing none, so ORDERED.

City Clerk Snider read the Consent Agenda, as Amended, into the record.

## APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES

a) Regular Meeting Minutes of October 23, 2017

APPROVED on the CONSENT AGENDA.

b) Regular Meeting Minutes of November 6, 2017

APPROVED on the CONSENT AGENDA.

c) Regular Meeting Minutes of November 20, 2017

APPROVED on the CONSENT AGENDA.

d) Regular Meeting Minutes of December 4, 2017

APPROVED on the CONSENT AGENDA.

#### SPECIAL ORDERS

a) The Fairbanks City Council heard interested citizens concerned with the following Liquor License Applications for Renewal:

Lic.	DBA	License Type	Licensee	Premises Address
727	Lavelle's Bistro	Beverage Dispensary	Café de Paris Catering Co.	575 1st Avenue
4170	Lavelle's Bistro	Beverage Dispensary	Café de Paris Catering Co.	575 1st Avenue
3969	BoomTown Grill & Bar	Beverage Dispensary	JSR, Inc.	537 Gaffney Rd, Ste. 1
4232	Kodiak Jack's	Beverage Dispensary	JSR, Inc.	537 Gaffney Road
1639	Alaska Salmon Bake	Restaurant/Eating Place – Seasonal	Malemute, Inc.	2300 Airport Way

Mr. Pruhs, seconded by Ms. Huntington, moved to WAIVE PROTEST on the Liquor License Applications for Renewal.

Jessica Lissow, 2703 Chief Alexander Drive, Fairbanks – Ms. Lissow thanked the Council for their service to the community and stated that her father, Mr. Mensik, is a dedicated member of the community. She stated her father is a great parent and grandparent, and the recent negative attention surrounding him is not warranted. She reported Mr. Mensik employs 150 local residents, and he cares about each one. She stated Mr. Mensik is a hands-on business operator, and he stops by each of his businesses daily. Ms. Lissow stated Mr. Mensik is a busy man, but he always makes time for his family. She stated she has read negative and untrue things about her father recently; she stated that he is a quality man and business man. She stated her father has given a lot to the community, and she provided some examples.

Ms. Rogers asked Ms. Lissow where she had read negative things about her father; Ms. Lissow stated she read news articles and social media posts. Ms. Lissow stated she grew up in Fairbanks and that she has heard negative comments about bar owners her whole life.

Rick Mensik, 115 Chief Evan Drive, Fairbanks – Mr. Mensik asked the Council to give consideration to all of the circumstances surrounding Kodiak Jack's. He stated he contributes to the community not just by employing people but also in paying his sales tax; he added that he donates to many local organizations. He spoke to the police callout report and stated that many of the calls took place while his establishment was closed. Mr. Mensik compared other liquor establishments to Kodiak Jack's, specifically Fred Meyer and Safeway. He stated he places a lot of emphasis on his security team and spends a great deal of money on payroll to keep them well-staffed and educated. He stated the safety of his patrons is very important to him, and he asked the Council to consider all factors when deciding whether to protest his license.

**Ms. Rogers** asked Mr. Mensik if he was still working with Police Chief Eric Jewkes to increase security at Kodiak Jack's. Mr. Mensik stated he has had several meetings with Chief Jewkes and has relayed the information to his security staff.

Ms. Therrien asked Mr. Mensik if he has implemented any new procedures since working with Chief Jewkes and, if so, whether there has subsequently been less police activity. Mr. Mensik reported his head of security now wears a body camera just like the type police officers wear. He stated he has been working with the military base to help reduce the number of incidents that occur at his business.

Mr. Cleworth asked about the hours of operation for Kodiak Jack's; Mr. Mensik stated the hours of operation are Thursday from 8 a.m. till 2 a.m. and Friday and Saturday from 8 p.m. to 3:30 a.m. Mr. Cleworth asked whether the BoomTown liquor license is adjacent to Kodiak Jack's; Mr. Mensik replied affirmatively and stated that it is owned by the same owners who own the Lemongrass Restaurant. Mr. Mensik stated that BoomTown Grill & Bar has different operating hours, but they open the space in the evenings when Kodiak Jack's is open because it is also the pull tab parlor.

Ms. Huntington asked how many people are on the security staff and how many security staff work on shift at the same time. Mr. Mensik stated he has 13 total security staff working Friday

nights, and he employs a total of 20 security staff. **Ms. Huntington** asked Mr. Mensik if he has metal detectors; Mr. Mensik stated they have metal detectors, and they pat each person down upon entry or reentry to Kodiak Jack's. He stated that females pat down the female customers, and males pat down the male customers. **Ms. Huntington** asked if lighting in the parking lot has improved; Mr. Mensik stated he has the letter that former Police Chief Randall Aragon signed after he made the requested lighting changes to the property.

Mr. Pruhs asked Mr. Mensik if he resides in City limits; Mr. Mensik replied affirmatively. He stated he moved to Fairbanks in 1983 and that he has been operating various businesses in Fairbanks since 1992. He reported he has complied with the requests of several different police chiefs over the years in order to increase the safety of patrons. Mr. Pruhs asked Mr. Mensik if he has ever been denied a liquor license; Mr. Mensik reported that he has not.

Nicholas Nyquist, 558 Gaffney Road, Fairbanks – Mr. Nyquist stated he is the landlord at 537 Gaffney Road, the location of Kodiak Jack's. He stated that, as the property owner, losing Mr. Mensik as a tenant would create a hardship. He stated Mr. Mensik has a great deal of knowledge of the building because he has occupied the space for so long. He stated there are other tenants in the building that would be affected if Kodiak Jack's was to lose its liquor license.

Mr. Pruhs asked Mr. Nyquist what he would do with the building if he lost Mr. Mensik as a tenant. Mr. Nyquist stated he did not know what he would do with the facility because it would need a significant amount of remodeling, and it would not be feasible. Mr. Pruhs spoke to the vacant businesses and buildings on Cushman Street; Mr. Nyquist spoke to the hazard of Kodiak Jack's being vacant and the amount of taxes that the bar generates for the City of Fairbanks.

Sean White, 899 Senate Drive, Fairbanks – Mr. White stated anytime a large number of people get together and consume alcohol someone is going to do something stupid. He stated if Kodiak Jack's closes, the crowd will simply migrate to another bar and cause the same kind of problems. He reported that Mr. Mensik has been responsive to all requests from safety officials and that shutting his business down would be curtailing commerce. Mr. White stated he works for the FFD, and he has only been called for incidents in the parking lot of the establishment, never inside of the bar. He stated the Council should work on the bigger issue with alcohol; he suggested that there be a requirement for a non-alcohol designation to appear on an individual's State identification card to prevent the purchase of alcohol by someone who is not allowed to do so. He further stated that the Council should enact an ordinance requiring that all alcohol purchases, no matter the age of the purchaser, be subject to an identification check to verify whether the individual has any alcohol-related convictions.

<u>Frank Turney, 329 6th Avenue, Fairbanks</u> – Mr. Turney stated he is against putting alcohol into his body but that the government should not be regulating what he puts into his body. He stated he appreciated hearing Mr. Mensik's daughter report on the good things he has done for the community. He stated that when he was younger he used to enjoy going out and having fun and that if the Council shuts down entertainment venues, the City will "go to hell in a handbasket." He echoed Mr. White's idea about an identification check for all alcohol purchases.

<u>Victor Buberge</u>, P.O. Box 58192, <u>Fairbanks</u> – Mr. Buberge spoke in support of an ordinance regarding an identification check but stated that it will not stop someone from having a friend

purchase alcohol for them. He stated he has been to Kodiak Jack's a few times and that Mr. Mensik seems to be doing the best he can with his security team. He stated it is a well-run business and that nothing is going to prevent people from acting like humans.

Hearing no more requests for public comment, Mayor Matherly declared Public Testimony closed.

Mr. Bagwill stated he is impressed with the amount of homework Mr. Mensik did prior to the Council meeting.

Mayor Matherly stated it is hard to compare Fred Meyer and Kodiak Jack's because of the tens of thousands of people who shop there each week compared to the limited hours of operation of the bar. He stated that he and the Council are concerned about public safety. He stated he works closely with Chief Jewkes to address public safety concerns and that there is nothing personal behind the questions being asked about Kodiak Jack's.

Mr. Pruhs thanked Mr. Mensik for coming to the Council meeting to testify both personally and professionally about his business.

Ms. Huntington thanked Mr. Mensik for attending and for giving an overview of the safety precautions that are already in place. She stated that when the Council receives the callout information, it is hard to determine what happened at a property. She stated businesses need to be held accountable, and she is happy to see that Mr. Mensik has addressed all safety concerns.

Ms. Rogers thanked Mr. Mensik for attending and for speaking about his liquor license renewal. She shared concern that other liquor license owners were not present to speak on behalf of their respective liquor license renewals.

A ROLL CALL VOTE WAS TAKEN ON THE MOTION TO WAIVE PROTEST ON THE LIQUOR LICENSE APPLICATIONS FOR RENEWAL AS FOLLOWS:

YEAS:

Therrien, Rogers, Pruhs, Bagwill, Huntington, Cleworth

NAYS:

None

Mayor Matherly declared the MOTION CARRIED.

## MAYOR'S COMMENTS AND REPORT

# a) Special Reports

Amy Geiger, 101 Dunkel Street, Fairbanks – Ms. Geiger spoke to the 2018 Visitor's Guide and stated that it is the main marketing tool for Explore Fairbanks. She stated Explore Fairbanks used a picture of the aurora borealis on the cover of the guide because it has been such a popular destination marketing tool. She stated Explore Fairbanks' website now has a midnight sun tracker that allows visitors to see how many daylight and twilight hours there are during the year.

Brittany Smart, 907 Terminal Street, Fairbanks – Ms. Smart reported on community meetings focused on air quality and on the Sandbox 2.0 meeting that will be a continuing discussion about

the Fairbanks North Star Borough Budget (FNSB) the budget. She stated the Borough needs to make budget cuts, and they want to gather community perspective.

Mayor Matherly shared the importance of attending and being involved in community decisions. Ms. Smart stated that Mayor Karl Kassel would like as much community involvement as possible because they are trying to determine which facilities to keep in operation.

Public Works Director Jeff Jacobson reported on a pipe leak that occurred in the basement of City Hall and spoke to the need to consider steam pipe replacement. He provided a picture of the rotten pipe and explained that it will not be able to be patched. He stated he is working with Development Manager Patrick Smith to obtain drawings of the existing heating system for future use. Mr. Jacobson stated two heat pumps failed at the parking garage over the weekend and staff had to be sent home due to the cold temperature in the building. He stated the cold weather has been taking a toll on the garbage packer trucks and other equipment at Public Works. He reported that his department is working on snow removal, and it is a long process because of the amount of snow that has fallen and because of the rain that turned into ice. He reported that the snow removal schedule is updated on the City's website weekly.

Mr. Bagwill asked if garbage pickups were delayed; Mr. Jacobson reported that crews had been behind in the morning because of the weather, but they caught up in the afternoon.

Mayor Matherly stated that he and Chief of Staff Mike Meeks have been dealing with some vehicle impound issues and that people need to know it is expensive to get a car out of impound. He stated the Work Session about the Permanent Fund was informative and shared that he is happy the balance has increased so much over the past few years. Mayor Matherly reported he attended the Project Homeless Connect event at the JP Jones Center, and there was increased turnout over prior years. He cautioned the public to drive safely and to slow down because of poor road conditions, and he mentioned the 23-vehicle pileup on the Johansen Expressway.

## **NEW BUSINESS**

a) Resolution No. 4820 – A Resolution to Apply for Funds from the Alaska Division of Homeland Security for the FFY2018 State Homeland Security Program. Introduced by Mayor Matherly.

Mr. Bagwill, seconded by Ms. Therrien, moved to APPROVE Resolution No. 4820.

Mr. Cleworth, seconded by Mr. Pruhs, moved to SUBSTITUTE Resolution No. 4820, as Amended (Hand-carried), for Resolution No. 4820.

Mayor Matherly called for objection, and hearing none, so ORDERED.

**Mr. Cleworth** requested a staff report on the changes in Resolution No. 4820, as Amended. Chief Styers stated the original match funding was removed, because a match is not required. He stated they also arrived at better overtime calculations.

A ROLL CALL VOTE WAS TAKEN ON THE MOTION TO APPROVE RESOLUTION NO. 4820, AS AMENDED, AS FOLLOWS:

YEAS:

Bagwill, Cleworth, Rogers, Huntington, Therrien, Pruhs

NAYS:

None

Mayor Matherly declared the MOTION CARRIED and Resolution No. 4820, as Amended, APPROVED.

b) Resolution No. 4821 – A Resolution to Apply for Funds from the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) for the FFY2017 Assistance to Firefighters Grant. Introduced by Mayor Matherly.

PASSED and APPROVED on the CONSENT AGENDA.

c) Resolution No. 4822 – A Resolution Approving Continued Benefits for the Brandt Family. Introduced by Mayor Matherly and All City Council Members.

Mr. Pruhs, seconded by Ms. Therrien, moved to APPROVE Resolution No. 4822.

Mr. Pruhs spoke to the supreme sacrifice of Sergeant Allen Brand. He stated that the Council needs to do right by Sgt. Brandt's family, and he asked for a moment of silence.

Ms. Huntington expressed agreement with Mr. Pruhs.

A ROLL CALL VOTE WAS TAKEN ON THE MOTION TO APPROVE RESOLUTION NO. 4822 AS FOLLOWS:

YEAS:

Huntington, Bagwill, Therrien, Pruhs, Cleworth, Rogers

NAYS:

None

Mayor Matherly declared the MOTION CARRIED and

Resolution No. 4822 APPROVED.

d) Resolution No. 4823 – A Resolution in Support of Senate Bill 125, An Act Relating to the Financing and Issuance of Bonds for a Liquefied Natural Gas Production System and Natural Gas Distribution System. Introduced by Mayor Matherly.

PASSED and APPROVED on the CONSENT AGENDA.

 e) Ordinance No. 6069 – An Ordinance Ratifying a Labor Agreement Between the City of Fairbanks and the AFL-CIO Crafts Council. Introduced by Mayor Matherly.

ADVANCED on the CONSENT AGENDA.

## DISCUSSION ITEMS

a) Committee Reports

<u>Permanent Fund Review Board</u> – **Ms. Therrien** stated the Permanent Fund Review Board met earlier in day, and she shared that the fund is doing well. She stated that they may look at some different investment categories in the future.

<u>Public Safety Commission</u> – **Ms. Huntington** stated the Commission would hold a special meeting the following day at the Fairbanks Police Department (FPD) to discuss marijuana regulations. She reported the Commission discussed the high number of homicides in Fairbanks in 2017, a record high of 13. She stated the Commission discussed whether it was a fluke or a trend and that they want to renew their mission to help the Mayor and Council.

<u>Polaris Work Group</u> – **Mr. Pruhs** reported the group met on January 23 and discussed teaming up with the Fairbanks Downtown Association to help raise the \$115,000 needed to buy the note on the building.

<u>Legislative Advocacy Group</u> – **Ms. Rogers** stated the group met telephonically with Lobbyist Yuri Morgan and discussed the state bill regarding smoking; she stated the group will meet again on Thursday.

<u>FMATS Policy Committee</u> – **Mr. Cleworth** stated there were large cost overruns on the Noble Street project, and reallocating funds was discussed. He stated he was concerned that the City has been asked to increase their match of funds and explained that there is a Council-approved limit for matching funds. He spoke to the importance of putting limits on dollar amounts when projects are being approved. He stated it is unfortunate that funds may be taken from the Barnette Street project, and he stated that it may get pushed back.

## WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS TO COUNCIL

a) Memo Regarding City Fire Department Manning and Mutual Aid

Mr. Pruhs, seconded by Mr. Cleworth, moved to ACCEPT the Memo Regarding City Fire Department Manning and Mutual Aid.

Mr. Cleworth requested that Fire Chief Jim Styers start providing the Council with the reports given to the Public Safety Commission on call statistics. He asked the Chief to explain what the different call categories mean: alpha, bravo, charlie, delta, echo. Chief Styers stated that for calls regarding a fire, "alpha" means smoke in an area, and the scale progresses with severity; he stated that "echo" means a structure is on fire with flames in the building. Chief Styers explained that dispatchers determine the importance of calls and let the department know the level of an emergency based on the information they are given. Mr. Cleworth asked Chief Styers to speak to mutual aid for ambulances; Chief Styers stated that when no City ambulance is available to respond to a call, the Computer-Aided Dispatch (CAD) system automatically dispatches the call to the next closest available ambulance. Mr. Cleworth asked how many ambulances there are at FFD; Chief Styers stated there are three in the station and a fourth one in storage for backup. He stated that only two ambulances can be run with minimum manning of nine personnel. Mr. Cleworth referenced the high number of mutual aid responses provided to the City by the Steese and University Fire Departments.

Mr. Pruhs asked if there is a way to generate a report that shows the different classifications of emergency calls FFD responds to. Chief Styers stated he could generate a report on all past data, and he could start giving the Council regular updates.

A ROLL CALL VOTE WAS TAKEN ON THE MOTION TO ACCEPT THE MEMO REGARDING CITY FIRE DEPARTMENT MANNING AND MUTUAL AID AS FOLLOWS:

YEAS:

Cleworth, Pruhs, Rogers, Huntington, Bagwill, Therrien

NAYS:

None

Mayor Matherly declared the MOTION CARRIED.

b) Memo Acknowledging Payment of FPD Employee Lateral Hire Bonus

ACCEPTED on the CONSENT AGENDA.

c) Public Safety Commission Meeting Minutes of October 10, 2017

ACCEPTED on the CONSENT AGENDA.

- d) Hotel/Motel Discretionary Fund Committee Meeting Minutes of December 5, 2017
   ACCEPTED on the CONSENT AGENDA.
- e) Hotel/Motel Discretionary Fund Committee Meeting Minutes of December 8, 2017

  ACCEPTED on the CONSENT AGENDA.
- f) Appointments to the Fairbanks Diversity Council

APPROVED on the CONSENT AGENDA.

## **CITIZENS' COMMENTS**

<u>Frank Turney</u>, 329 6th Avenue, <u>Fairbanks</u> – Mr. Turney reported he attended the opioid event at the Westmark Hotel and that the Mayor's story about his daughter is heartbreaking. He spoke to transgender issues and asked why the media was not reporting on the potty project. He stated he would like to know what is going on behind the scenes with the Fairbanks Diversity Council.

<u>Victor Buberge</u>, P.O. Box 58192, Fairbanks – Mr. Buberge stated he has lived in Fairbanks permanently since 1977; he stated that he has never seen a Native Indian or Eskimo on the Fairbanks Police force. He spoke to the wages of FPD employees and asked why they get so much overtime. He suggested the Council follow Detroit's lead and cut FPD wages by 10%.

<u>Sean White, 899 Senate Drive, Fairbanks</u> – Mr. White stated that his salary appears inflated because he earns overtime; he stated that when the City calls, he goes to work. He stated the number one way to reduce overtime is to staff adequately; he stated the City will not staff departments sufficiently. He stated he has worked for the City for almost 25 years and that every

year the overtime budgets are out of control due to inadequate staffing. Mr. White reported he just took a 4% pay decrease because the Council chose not to fund the Fairbanks Firefighters Union (FFU) contract. He stated each ordinance has a fiscal note attached, and it was wrong for the Council to amend the budget on with floor without discussing it in a Finance Committee meeting. He stated nobody knows how much the Council took from the FFD when they non-funded healthcare, took away their 1% raise, and cut one position. He stated the Council should not approve the AFL-CIO contract because that would be treating one union better than another.

Charles Renner, 3080 Greenbrier Way, North Pole – Mr. Renner stated he has worked for the City for three years, and he read aloud the City's mission statement. He stated that Fairbanks has become a less desirable place to work and live. He spoke to the history of labor negotiations between the City and the FFU. He stated the morale at the department dwindled during labor negotiations, but got better when the Council funded the arbitrator's award. Mr. Renner indicated that when the Council chose to non-fund the contract, morale decreased. He stated that the department's call volume has increased by 20% since he was hired, yet they continue to be understaffed. He stated he has stated looking for new employment because the Council continues to dump money into the Permanent Fund and go back on agreements with the union. Mr. Renner spoke to a Council member's recent comment about the current Council being the best Council to work with; he stated he does not believe that to be true.

Michael Farrell, P.O. Box 83327, Fairbanks – Mr. Farrell stated he has been looking into a blockchain; he stated that a lot of people do not know what peoples' wages are.

## **COUNCIL MEMBERS' COMMENTS**

Ms. Huntington thanked everyone for attending the Council meeting and for all of the hard work done at the meeting.

Ms. Rogers spoke to the reason for the purposeful high cost of fees for a DUI; she stated that the fees serve as a deterrent to drinking and driving. She stated that people who lose a family member to a DUI feel the impact for years and years. She stated she turns a deaf ear to people when they complain about the cost of their vehicle impoundment because of the choices they made. Ms. Rogers thanked Mayor Matherly for his continued effort to fight the opioid crisis devastating the community. She stated she was charmed by all the people who showed up to support Mr. Mensik and the Kodiak Jack's liquor license. She stated she enjoyed seeing people support for their employer and coworkers. She welcomed Ms. Therrien back from vacation and shared that she was missed.

Ms. Therrien stated it is good to be back, but it was refreshing to have the break. She stated she did not speak much to the liquor license renewals but that she was impressed by Mr. Mensik's work with Chief Jewkes; she stated it changed her mind on the vote.

Mr. Pruhs stated the that North Pole identified their water contamination issue seven years ago and are just now addressing it. He stated that the City of Fairbanks identified the Fire Training Center contamination issue in August 2016 and started construction to fix the issue in December 2016.

Mr. Cleworth stated he attended the memorial service of Charlotte Wilbur, a well-known Fairbanks pioneer who led an incredibly interesting life. He thanked Mr. Jacobson for the Public Works update and for the work in restoring City Hall. He spoke to the reasons why the Council puts money into the Permanent Fund, and he stated that the Fund is not inflation-proof. He stated the Council rarely puts extra money into the Permanent Fund, and it takes the maximum draw each year to fund daily operations. He spoke to the importance of protecting the Fund.

Mr. Bagwill thanked everyone for their comments, for being involved in local government, and for having their voice be heard. He asked people to be mindful of pedestrians when they are out and about. He reminded everyone of the prescription drug depository at the FPD and stated that the opioid problem remains constant. He encouraged parents to talk to their children about drugs and alcohol. He spoke to events he attended since the last regular Council meeting.

Mr. Pruhs, seconded by Mr. Bagwill, moved to go into Executive Session for the purpose of discussing FFU Labor Negotiations.

Mayor Matherly called for objection and, hearing none, so ORDERED.

Mayor Matherly called for a brief recess.

## **EXECUTIVE SESSION**

a) FFU Labor Negotiations

The City Council met in Executive Session to discuss FFU Labor Negotiations. Direction was given to the negotiating team, and no action was taken.

# ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Bagwill, seconded by Ms. Rogers, moved to ADJOURN the meeting.

Mayor Matherly called for objection and, hearing none, so ORDERED.

Mayor Matherly declared the meeting adjourned at 10:05 p.m.

JIM MATHERLY, MAYOR

ATTEST:

D. DANKIELLE SNIDER, CMC, CITY CLERK

Transcribed by: EB